President’s Cabinet

February 4, 2003

3:30 to 5:00 p.m.
Chair:  Terry Taylor

MINUTES

D R A F T

Present:  Beverly Brandt, Tom Curtis, Paulette Fleming, Steve Gibler, Jack Hanson, Carol Henderson, Karen Kreutzer, Peggy Lytle, Darlene Miller, Holly Moore, Kae Peterson, Paul Rucker, Shaun Scott, Randy Stegmeier, Terry Taylor, Judy Yu

Guest:  Robin Young
Recorder:  Michele Foley

1.
Approval of Minutes of January 21, 2003 Meeting (Taylor, All)
Karen Kreutzer made a motion, which was seconded by Jack Hanson, to approve the January 21, 2003 Minutes as amended.  The motion was approved by voice vote. (Minutes will be posted to SCC Intranet.)
2.
Board of Trustees Agenda – February 26, 2003 (Fleming, Foley)

Michele Foley distributed a draft of the proposed agenda for the February 26 Board of Trustees meeting.  In addition to a report on Faculty Sabbatical Proposals for 2003-04 and a study session conducted by guest John Boesenberg, director of human resources for the SBCTC, she called attention to the action item, “Approval of the 2003-2004 Academic Calendar.”  
Paulette pointed out that “Faculty Publications” would be the “Trends and Updates” topic at the February Board meeting.  To be introduced by Carol Henderson, this item will feature the wide variety of publications authored, developed and edited by members of Shoreline’s faculty.  

3.
Academic Calendar Drafts (Fleming)

Robin Young confirmed that the final calendar committee meeting would be held at 3:30 p.m. on Friday, February 7.  She offered to convene the committee again on February 14 if there were any additional items to finalize prior to the Board meeting.  
The calendar drafts which were distributed included an eight-week and an eleven-week Summer Quarter for 2003-04 and for the tentative 2004-2005 calendar.  For the 2003-04 academic year, the eight-week Summer Quarter will be forwarded for approval by the Board.  

NOTE:  President’s Executive Staff will clarify the College’s Summer Quarter structure.  Robin Young may be asked to attend a session of President’s Executive Staff.  
PROPOSAL:  Robin proposed that the approved calendars be laminated and suggested that FERPA information be printed on the reverse side.  Tom added that other information items could be included, such as the final exam schedule.  

Robin reminded the group that, though they were being distributed to President’s Cabinet for a final review, the calendars could not be used—or distributed--until official approval by the Board at the February 26 meeting.  

4.
Block Schedules (Taylor, Henderson)

Carol distributed the original matrix, but said some changes had already been made as a result of conversation with division deans.  
Terry reviewed the discussion by Faculty Senate Council in which that body felt there was a pedagogical need to change the standard class session which is based on an outdated high school model.  In his division, there is interest in teaching hybrid classes, combining on-campus instruction with an internet component.  These options, along with ways to combine space and use it more effectively, and incorporate lab and clinical schedules, have never gotten beyond the idea stage until now.  Carol added that the deans have an interest in supporting the block schedule to resolve class overlap issues.  (For example, currently, students must ask for instructor permission to miss 15 minutes of one class in order to attend another.)  Andrea and Norma have been working on the elements of this matrix, plus added information that they’ve learned from other colleges, particularly about afternoon and early evening schedules.  
Carol illustrated the different approaches to using a block schedule.  There is still much interest in providing classes from the 7:30 to 8:30 a.m. time slot, which can be held in addition to the block.  
Karen expressed concern about lab schedules and for the need for faculty to take a break, noting that the block schedule concept might be more applicable to humanities disciplines than to the sciences.

NOTE:  Carol said the final review of the proposed block schedule will take place on March 18 to allow as much time as possible for review.  Terry further explained that an additional review took place when the Faculty Senate Council met with three deans two weeks ago, and an early morning session was also held to brief the ADCs.  

Other block schedule discussion points:

( A block schedule may lessen the traffic/parking issue.  Using a 7:00 to 9:20 a.m. block, combined with a hybrid, would lessen the need for students be on campus during peak hours.
( Terry suggested that there could be increased flexibility within the block start and stop times, which would encourage learning communities and linked classes. 

( Faculty Senate suggested Jim James conduct a survey on potential students for the evening programs by identifying start times; the idea would be to see if we could test the choices without switching all the classes to earlier time slots.  Carol said the Intake Services Task Force had surveyed those students who had applied but hadn’t enrolled asking why they didn’t enroll.  One reason was because they preferred the evening schedules at other institutions. 

( Karen said that a survey would be valuable to determine what evening courses students want to take.  

( Karen further asked if specific issues from specific division were being addressed in the move toward a block schedule.  Carol said the program chairs brought specific items for discussion to their respective deans.

( Carol confirmed that there would be written guidelines for implementation of the block schedule.  Fall quarter is the logical time to implement the new format.

( Karen reminded everyone that one size does not fit all.  SCC prides itself with providing a multi-faceted array of choices and it will be easier for some disciplines to adjust than for others.  
NOTE:  Judy asked what would be the best way to communicate this change to the students.   Carol said that, for new incoming students, having sample schedules available at orientation and advising would prepare them for the change. 

5.
Update on 2900 Building (Henderson, Stegmeier)
Carol reported that drawings of the 2900 remodel are being finalized by the architect.  Attempts to relocate dedicated lab space has resulted in SCC’s exclusive use, any time of day, at the labs of the University of Washington Bothell Campus.  The most likely lab relocation will be biotech.  A shuttle bus will be arranged between locations.  Randy Stegmeier and Carol will meet with the architect next week, and a 2900 Relocation Committee is being developed.  Membership will likely include Art West, Stephanie Diemel, Margielize Villaceran, Andrea Rye, Carol and Randy.  The goal is to try to keep as many classes as possible on campus.  Cosmetology will not be moved—that part of the building is not included in the remodel. 

The 2900 Building remodel is scheduled to take 15 months, starting in June of 2003.  Bids will be let in June, the contractor selected in July, to be on-site in August.  The 2900 Building is scheduled to be ready for students the following Fall (2004).  
6.
Summer Hours (Lytle, Fleming)
Paulette Fleming reported that beginning April/May of last year, JLMC and JUMC began conversations about adopting alternative hours during the summer.  Discussion commenced too late last year to try to implement, but, based on continued interest, the topic has resurfaced.  Peggy Lytle conducted a survey on the classified listserv and the overwhelming response is to adopt an alternative work week of four nine-hours days and a four-hour half-day on Friday (4 9’s and a 4).  Paulette further said that if Shoreline implements these summer hours, it will need to be determined soon in order to be publicized in campus communications.  
Paulette further stated that we must advertise the College’s open and closing times.  The group asked, however, and it was confirmed that there could be flexibility within those published times.  

Further discussion points regarding flexible Summer Hours:
( Many colleges have already adopted an alternate schedule for summer.  Some close their institution on Friday afternoon, but have key personnel, possibly a security officer and one administrator, on duty.  

( Individual departments would need to work out continuous coverage to assure that college personnel are staffing all areas during the published hours of business.

( Paulette further clarified ‘continuous coverage’ with an example:  Shoreline could publish summer hours as 7:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Tuesday-Thursday and 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. on Friday.  Staff could adjust their schedules accordingly to comply with a 40 hour schedule by coming in earlier, staying later, splitting their time or altering their lunch break. 
( SCC@LFP and the Library would not be able to comply with this schedule.

( Security staff is already on a 24-7 work schedule.  
TO DO:  Randy further said he would check with Plant Operations to see how an early closure on Friday could be adapted for them.

ACTION:  President’s Cabinet reached a decision to recommend a Summer Hours schedule of 7:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Monday through Thursday, and 8:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. Friday.  Paulette and Peggy will work together to draft this policy.

TO DO:  Carol asked how leave should be reported, suggesting that it be reported by the hour, rather than by the day, during the summer.  

TO DO:  Paulette meets with HRMC next week and will ask specifics about Summer Quarter Hours, including how to adjust for the July 4th holiday.  

7.
Roundtable

Jack Hanson

· Jack reported that the College’s software license inventory is moving forward and, because of new software, the inventory can be done via the network rather than visiting each computer.  An informational memo has been posted.  Based on the media reports lately, it is a wise and timely practice to do the inventory at this time to protect the College.  
· Campus Bandwidth  - TSS is very interested in enabling creative faculty to assist music students develop projects but with the proviso (with an MOU) that if downloading impacts others, the project will have to unplug.  Steve Gibler remarked that Enrollment Services has come to a halt at times due to students’ downloading patterns.  He called it a serious problem.  Jack said he can identify where this downloading is occurring and ask that it be done at times other than peak use.  If there was not compliance, the users would be unplugged permanently.  
Randy Stegmeier

Randy reported that, in coordination with Shoreline police, Becky Gibler  helped apprehend a sign “tagger” who had been tagging on the College’s main entrance gate.
Kae Peterson

Kae announced that this year’s Bowling for Brains, scheduled for March 13, will include a bountiful buffet.  Cost for the evening is $160 per team.  
Submitted by:
Michele Foley

